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The meeting was called to order at 10.35 a.m .

AGENDA ITEM 133: OBSERVER STATUS OF NATIONAL LIBERATION MOVEMENTS RECOGNIZED BY
THE ORGANIZATION OF AFRICAN UNITY AND/OR BY THE LEAGUE OF ARAB STATES (A/49/325)

1. The CHAIRMAN drew attention to the report of the Secretary-General
contained in document A/49/325 and asked the Committee to hold consultations to
determine the future course of action which it wished to recommend to the
General Assembly.

AGENDA ITEM 134: STATUS OF THE PROTOCOLS ADDITIONAL TO THE GENEVA CONVENTIONS
OF 1949 AND RELATING TO THE PROTECTION OF VICTIMS OF ARMED CONFLICTS (A/49/255
and Corr.1 and A/49/255/Add.1)

2. Mr. MARTENS (Federal Republic of Germany) said that the need for detailed
rules of humanitarian law, unnecessary in an ideal world, had been clearly
demonstrated by the recent escalation of internal and international armed
conflicts. In particular, the campaigns of ethnic cleansing in the former
Yugoslavia and genocide in Rwanda were proof of the vital importance of a wider
acceptance of humanitarian law, as codified in the Geneva Conventions and their
additional Protocols. The Protocols were essential complements to the
Conventions, ensuring the necessary protection of civilians and covering the
important area of non-international armed conflicts, only marginally covered
under article 3 of each of the four Conventions. Germany had ratified both
Protocols in 1991 and urged all States which had not yet done so to take the
same step.

3. Ratification was only a starting-point, however, and particular importance
attached to the subsequent implementation of the provisions of the Protocols.
In that regard, Germany welcomed the International Fact-Finding Commission
established under article 90 of Additional Protocol I and hoped that the work of
the Commission would foster compliance with humanitarian norms. In addition to
accepting, along with 40 other States, the competence of the Commission, Germany
had agreed at the conference on the financing of the Commission, held in Berne
in September 1994, to support 22 per cent of the Commission’s budget, making it
the largest financial contributor. He urged other States to show similar
support for the Commission’s work.

4. In view of the need for the further development and constant upgrading of
humanitarian law, he commended the appropriate efforts of the Swiss Government
and the International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC), in particular the
International Conference for the Protection of War Victims, held in Geneva from
30 August to 1 September 1993, and the forthcoming 26th International Conference
of the Red Cross and Red Crescent. His Government would remain actively
involved in those and all other efforts to strengthen humanitarian law.
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5. Mr. SIDI ABED (Algeria) said that the four Geneva Conventions of 1949,
strengthened by the additional Protocols, constituted the foundations of
international humanitarian law, respect for which should be one of the pillars
of the international order. It was all the more regrettable, therefore, that
the norms of that law continued to be violated in various regions of the world.

6. While he was encouraged by the increasingly wide acceptance of the
Conventions and their additional Protocols, he noted that acceptance of the
rules of international humanitarian law should not be considered an end in
itself but should be supported by active implementation. Indeed, the
strengthening of international law and its effective implementation with a view
to preventing armed conflicts was one of the objectives of the United Nations
Decade of International Law.

7. Algeria commended ICRC for its continued efforts to promote the acceptance
and dissemination of international humanitarian law and, in particular, the
additional Protocols. For its part, Algeria had acceded to the four Geneva
Conventions and had ratified the additional Protocols in 1989. In addition, as
a country firmly committed to humanitarian law, it was gratified by the
acceptance of the competence of the International Fact-Finding Commission
established under article 90 of Protocol I and would spare no effort for the
further promotion and dissemination of the provisions of the additional
Protocols and their noble aims.

8. Mr. ODEVALL (Sweden), speaking on behalf of the five Nordic countries,
noted with satisfaction that most States had become, or were in the process of
becoming, parties to the Protocols, and he expressed confidence that the
Protocols would soon become universally accepted. While many of the Protocols’
provisions reflected customary law, other provisions represented a progressive
development of international law, and recent developments had demonstrated the
vital importance of adherence to such law in armed conflicts and the need for
wide acceptance of the rules laid down in the Protocols.

9. The Nordic countries considered that the International Fact-Finding
Commission, which included representatives from those countries, constituted a
crucial element of Additional Protocol I. While the Commission was to examine
grave breaches of the Conventions and the Protocol, it also aimed to use its
good offices to restore respect for those instruments.

10. Despite the growing acceptance of the additional Protocols, flagrant
violations of their provisions and of international humanitarian law in general
continued, demonstrating the need for their strict implementation. The
suffering caused by the wars in the former Yugoslavia and in Rwanda could have
been lessened if international humanitarian law had been applied.

11. He drew attention to the declaration adopted by the 1993 International
Conference for the Protection of War Victims, calling for the more effective
implementation of humanitarian law, which was of particular relevance to
international conflicts or to so-called "mixed conflicts". In addition, a
broadly representative conference of experts was to be convened in Geneva in
1995 to promote full compliance with humanitarian law. In that context, the
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Nordic countries appealed to all States parties to the Geneva Convention and its
additional Protocols to implement and comply with the provisions of those
instruments, most of which reflected customary law.

12. Mr. MOTSYK (Ukraine) said that his country had ratified the two additional
Protocols and recognized the competence of the International Fact-Finding
Commission, as stated in the Secretary-General’s report contained in document
A/49/255.

13. Such recent events as the conflicts in the former Yugoslavia and in Rwanda
demonstrated the vital importance of the Conventions and their additional
Protocols for the provision of protection during armed conflicts and the
coordination and clarification of customary law. Referring in particular to the
provisions pertaining to environmental protection, he pointed out that, under
article 85, paragraph 5, of Protocol I, grave breaches of the Conventions and
the Protocol were regarded as war crimes.

14. Noting that armed conflicts could occur between parties which had not yet
ratified the additional Protocols, he said that arrangements should be made to
enable such parties to declare their intention to ratify, by which they would
recognize the provisions of the Protocols. Finally, Ukraine called upon all
States to recognize the competence of the International Fact-Finding Commission,
to which it attached great importance.

15. Mr. HAFNER (Austria) said that, since the late nineteenth century, many
attempts had been made to exclude the use of force from international relations
and to declare it a grave international crime in violation of jus cogens . In
addition, efforts to codify procedures to deal with States which still resorted
to the use of force had borne fruit in the two additional Protocols. The merits
of the additional Protocols were beyond dispute: they served both to upgrade
the rules of warfare and to widen their scope. Accordingly, Austria was pleased
to have been able to accede to both Protocols. Despite such efforts, however,
the international community had failed to exclude the use of force from its
relations: indeed, the incidence of armed conflicts in the world had even
increased, demonstrating the need to move on from the elaboration of rules of
international law to the practical implementation of those rules. While the
text of the Protocols could be further improved, the need for such improvement
should not be used by States to delay strict implementation of the rules.

16. His delegation regretted that some States had not become parties to the
Protocols, and it stressed that, while some provisions might require further
refinement, the advantages of the Protocols far outweighed their minor
deficiencies. Failure by States to accede to those instruments threatened to
undermine the authority of United Nations resolutions calling for respect of
international humanitarian law.

17. To that end, the creation of the International Fact-Finding Commission was
an important contribution, and Austria welcomed its recognition by 41 States.
He wondered, however, why no cases had as yet been brought before the Commission
and why States continued to establish new bodies rather than have recourse to
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the Commission. The Commission was a truly impartial body committed only to the
objectives underlying international humanitarian law and it therefore deserved
wider acceptance by States.

18. Mr. ROGACHEV (Russian Federation) said that there was a heightened
awareness in the international community of the importance of international
humanitarian law in reducing the savagery of armed conflicts and improving the
lot of the victims of those conflicts. The Russian Federation thus welcomed the
growing recognition of and increasing accession to the additional Protocols and
called on States parties to make a declaration, under article 90 of Protocol I,
recognizing the competence of the International Fact-Finding Commission. A
genuine likelihood that the Commission could now begin functioning would
strengthen the enabling machinery in the sphere of the law of armed conflicts,
and would be one of the factors encouraging parties to a conflict to comply more
closely with that law. The multifaceted humanitarian initiative taken in the
Russian Federation in 1993 had made a substantial contribution to the success of
the International Conference for the Protection of War Victims. Together with a
large number of interested States, the Russian Federation continued to work
intensively on the follow-up to that conference.

19. In recent months the Russian Federation had taken a number of important
steps to promote the dissemination of knowledge concerning international
humanitarian law. A significant event in that context had been the
commemoration, in December 1993, of the 125th anniversary of the 1868
Declaration of St. Petersburg to the effect of prohibiting the use of certain
projectiles in wartime, still one of the pillars of contemporary international
humanitarian law. An international conference convened in Moscow in May 1993 on
humanization of military action and the reform of the armed forces had
constituted an important measure for enhancing the prestige of humanitarian law,
especially in the Russian Federation. The Russian Federation was also hoping
for a significant practical effect as a result of measures such as the
transformation of the Military and Political Academy into a Humanitarian Academy
of the Armed Forces and the adoption of a new national military charter on the
laws and customs of war. The Russian Federation was aware, from its own tragic
experience, of how cruel and merciless wars could be, and thus regarded it as
its duty to participate in their prevention and, should such conflicts arise, to
secure compliance with generally accepted humanitarian principles and laws in
armed conflict. It thus hoped that the number of parties to the additional
Protocols would increase and that those international instruments would take on
a universal character.

20. Ms. CARAYANIDES (Australia) said that Australia had ratified Protocol I and
Protocol II on 21 June 1991, and that on 23 September 1992 it had made a
declaration pursuant to article 90 of Protocol I recognizing the competence of
the International Fact-Finding Commission. Australia took its obligations to
further the law in the Geneva Conventions and additional Protocols very
seriously indeed, and worked with the International Committee of the Red Cross
(ICRC) and other Governments to secure the same sincerity of adherence from all
other countries. It was greatly concerned at the recent alarming decline in the
effectiveness of, and international respect for, the principles of international
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humanitarian law embodied in the Geneva Conventions and additional Protocols.
Increasing evidence of deliberate and systematic breaches of international
humanitarian law had drawn the attention of the international community to the
need to cooperate in elaborating mechanisms to strengthen accession to and
development of that law.

21. To that end, high-level delegations from 160 States, including Australia,
had attended the International Conference for the Protection of War Victims.
The main objectives of the conference had been to increase awareness of the
suffering caused by violations of international law, and to reiterate the need
to respect and strengthen those laws. The conference had resulted in a
consensus Final Declaration, which, inter alia , condemned a wide range of
breaches of international humanitarian law, including attacks on civilians, and
focused on the suffering caused by those breaches.

22. Australia had been working closely with other countries to ensure that the
Final Declaration led to the development of practical recommendations, that it
was seen as having world-wide application and that its fundamental principles
were embraced by all Governments and peoples. With that goal in mind, a
Regional Conference on Humanitarian Law would be held at the Australian Defence
Force Academy in Canberra from 12 to 14 December 1994, with support from the
Australian Red Cross and the Australian Defence Studies Centre. Using the Final
Declaration of the Conference on war victims as its point of reference, the
Regional Conference would identify and explore fundamental issues such as the
question of enforcement, the contribution of international humanitarian law to
peace-keeping and peacemaking, the relationship between the various
international humanitarian law conventions and the existing norms of
international humanitarian law, the problem of sexual violence and crimes
against women and children generally in situations of armed conflict, the
protection of cultural property and the environment, the establishment of
mechanisms for improving the plight of civilians, prisoners of war and refugees,
and the removal of mines from post-war zones. The participants would represent
the different military and cultural traditions of the Asia-Pacific region, and
would also include a wide range of other academic, Red Cross and civilian
experts. A key aim of the Regional Conference would be to develop a body of
ideas and recommendations which could be fed into the work of the open-ended
group of experts established pursuant to the Final Declaration of the Conference
on war victims and other key humanitarian law forums such as the forthcoming
International Conference of the Red Cross and Red Crescent.

23. Australia noted with pleasure that in 1994 five States had ratified the
additional Protocols of 1977 or made declarations acknowledging that they were
bound by them, and that a further three States had lodged declarations under
Protocol I recognizing the competence of the International Fact-Finding
Commission. It urged all States that had not yet ratified the Additional
Protocols or accepted the competence of that Commission to take steps to do so.
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24. Mr. PRANDLER (Hungary) said that his country had been a party to Protocols
I and II since 12 October 1989, and had made the declaration provided for under
article 90 of Protocol I and deposited it with the Government of the Swiss
Confederation on 23 September 1991. His Government was following developments
with regard to the International Fact-Finding Commission with great interest,
and hoped that many countries would have recourse to it. He also drew attention
to the new Act of Defence of the Republic of Hungary (Act No. CX/1993), which
provided that soldiers must respect the rules of international law relating to
armed conflicts and to the protection of the victims of war.

25. As the representative of Hungary, he had himself participated in the
meeting convened by the Government of the Swiss Confederation from 6 to
8 September 1994 in Berne on the question of the financial and administrative
rules of the International Fact-Finding Commission. That meeting had resulted
in the drafting of a set of rules designed to further and promote the work of
the Commission.

26. From 26 to 28 September 1994, a meeting of government experts on the
protection of war victims, also convened by the Swiss Government, had discussed
issues concerning promotion of and respect for international humanitarian law
and, in particular, the protection of war victims. That meeting had led to the
adoption by consensus of a document containing recommendations addressed to the
next meeting of government experts on the protection of war victims, to be held
in January 1995. His delegation believed that that document would enable
participating States to draw up measures to promote greater protection of war
victims. The discussion at that meeting had shown that, although consensus had
been reached on the major directions to be taken in furthering international
humanitarian law, many divergencies had still to be bridged, and would require
further elaboration at the January 1995 meeting. As in the past, an important
role could thus be played by the representatives of the International Committee
of the Red Cross and the International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent
Societies. One major task of the forthcoming meeting would be the preparation
of a report on the protection of war victims, to be presented to the 26th
International Conference of the Red Cross and Red Crescent, to be held in Geneva
in 1995. The Committee would recall that the Conference, scheduled to be held
in Budapest in 1991, had had to be postponed sine die for political reasons.
His delegation thus wished to stress that Hungary attached great importance to
the successful convening of that Conference.

27. Mr. SEGER (Observer for Switzerland) welcomed the increase in the number of
parties to the additional Protocols since the forty-seventh session of the
General Assembly, and hoped that it would not be too long before those
instruments were universally accepted. Yet it was not enough for the Committee
to welcome new accessions every two years; for the fact could not be overlooked
that the provisions of the Protocols were often not respected in international
and domestic conflicts the world over. While more than two thirds of the
world’s countries were parties to a very complex system of rules for the
protection of the victims of armed conflicts, the most basic humanitarian norms
were often systematically violated. It was thus essential to insist on
scrupulous respect for the rules of humanitarian law, and to strengthen
mechanisms for monitoring their application and dissemination. In that context,
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it was highly desirable that States should consider making the declaration under
article 90 of Protocol I and having recourse to the International Fact-Finding
Commission where appropriate.

28. The 1993 International Conference for the Protection of War Victims had
reaffirmed the need to strengthen the implementation of international
humanitarian law. The Conference had requested the Swiss Government to convene
an open-ended intergovernmental group of experts to identify practical ways of
promoting full respect for that law and application of its rules, and to prepare
a report addressed to States and to the forthcoming International Conference of
the Red Cross and Red Crescent. In response to that request, the Swiss
Government would convene a meeting of that group from 23 to 27 January 1995 in
Geneva. It had already invited a number of governmental experts to a
preparatory meeting, which had completed its business on 28 September 1994. At
the conclusion of that meeting, the experts had recommended that the debate in
January 1995 should focus on nine issues, including: means of facilitating
accession by States to international humanitarian law instruments; study of ways
of clarifying the role of customary rules in that sphere; enhanced dissemination
of international humanitarian law; the question of setting up an international
body along the lines of ICRC to which States might report on their efforts to
implement and disseminate international humanitarian law; and the attitude of
the international community to violations of international humanitarian law,
including the study of practical means of dealing with specific cases of
violations of that law. It would be for the experts meeting in January 1995 to
decide on appropriate follow-up to the suggestions made at the recent meeting,
and to attempt to translate those recommendations into concrete action.

29. Mr. ZIMMERMANN (Observer, International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC))
said that international humanitarian law applicable in armed conflicts would not
be complied with until it had been accepted by one and all. With 135 States
parties to Protocol I and 125 to Protocol II, two thirds of the world’s States
had embraced those treaties, while in other States the process of ratification
was at an advanced stage. The States parties to the Protocols included great
Powers as well as medium-sized and small countries, and represented all the
world’s regions and all major cultural traditions, religions and ethnic groups.

30. Recent armed conflicts confirmed the urgent need to strengthen protection
for civilians, particularly women and children. That was true first and
foremost in the field, in the context of saving human lives and limiting
suffering; but it was also true in relation to other items on the agenda of the
Sixth Committee, such as the plight of displaced persons and protection of the
environment in times of armed conflicts. All those subjects indicated the
importance and relevance of the provisions of the additional Protocols.

31. The 1993 International Conference for the Protection of War Victims had
urged States to become parties to all the international humanitarian law
treaties, and in particular the additional Protocols. Convinced that truly
universal acceptance of the Protocols represented the first step towards
increased protection for the victims of armed conflicts, ICRC called upon those
States that had not yet acceded to the Protocols to do so without delay. ICRC
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was grateful to the Sixth Committee for devoting time to the matter, and
believed that the repeated appeals made to States by the General Assembly since
1977, inviting them to examine the additional Protocols with a view to formal
acceptance, had been heeded.

32. However, accession to the Protocols was only the first step in a process
leading ultimately to scrupulous fulfilment of the obligations incurred. That
fulfilment required prior preparation, and the Protocols prescribed various
measures to be taken at national level to that end. Those who had to comply
with their provisions during a conflict, in particular those who bore arms, must
receive appropriate training; legislation must be passed and administrative
measures taken to ensure implementation. ICRC urged all States to pursue that
task with diligence.

33. Recent conflicts had demonstrated how past violations that remained
unresolved sowed the seeds of atrocities to come. However, of the 135 States
parties to Protocol I, only 41 had thus far made the declaration recognizing
ipso facto and without special agreement the competence of the International
Fact-Finding Commission to inquire into any facts alleged to represent a grave
violation of international humanitarian law and to facilitate the restoration of
respect for the law. ICRC called upon the remaining States parties to
Protocol I, and those still to become parties, to make that declaration.

34. Finally, ICRC wondered whether the scope of agenda item 134 could not in
future be expanded to encompass all the main instruments of international
humanitarian law. The Final Declaration of the International Conference for the
Protection of War Victims had listed, in addition to the Geneva Conventions of
1949 and their additional Protocols, the 1981 Convention on Certain Conventional
Weapons and its three Protocols, notably the one relating to anti-personnel
mines; and the 1954 Convention for the Protection of Cultural Property in the
Event of Armed Conflict. A periodic review of the status of acceptance of all
instruments of international humanitarian law would help ensure that they were
accorded the attention they deserved.

AGENDA ITEM 135: CONSIDERATION OF EFFECTIVE MEASURES TO ENHANCE THE PROTECTION,
SECURITY AND SAFETY OF DIPLOMATIC AND CONSULAR MISSIONS AND REPRESENTATIVES
(A/INF/48/4; A/49/295 and Add.1 and 2)

35. Mr. CORELL (Under-Secretary-General, the Legal Counsel), introducing the
reports of the Secretary-General contained in documents A/INF/48/4 and A/49/295
and Add.1 and 2, said that, since the first inclusion of the item on its agenda
in 1980 at the request of the Nordic countries, the General Assembly had
emphasized in successive resolutions the important role of diplomatic and
consular missions and representatives, as well as of missions and
representatives to international intergovernmental organizations and officials
of such organizations, in the maintenance of international peace and the
promotion of friendly relations among States. In those resolutions it had also
requested States to report to the Secretary-General on serious violations of the
protection, security and safety of diplomatic and consular missions and
representatives. Reporting procedures in relation to such violations had first
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been established under Assembly resolution 35/168 of 15 December 1980, and had
been further elaborated in later resolutions. The present procedure had been
adopted in resolution 42/154 of 7 December 1987.

36. The item had been considered by the Sixth Committee on a biennial basis
since 1990. However, in accordance with General Assembly resolution 45/39, the
Secretary-General had been requested to submit a report on the item on an annual
basis. Accordingly, the Sixth Committee had before it the two relevant reports
of the Secretary-General: A/INF/48/4, covering the period 19 September 1992 to
1 August 1993, and A/49/295 and Add.1 and 2, covering the period 1 August 1993
to 30 September 1994.

37. Both reports were structured in the same manner. Section I reproduced the
relevant paragraphs of General Assembly resolution 47/31, which requested States
to report serious violations of the protection of diplomatic and consular
premises to the Secretary-General and requested the Secretary-General to submit
to the General Assembly a report containing the communications received from
States and an analytical summary of those reports. Section II included the
analytical summary and the full text of the reports, a list of reminders from
the Secretary-General to States which had failed to provide information on
reported incidents within a reasonable period of time, and follow-up reports
received in response to those reminders. Section III contained information on
the state of ratification of and accession to the Vienna Convention on
Diplomatic Relations of 1961, the Vienna Convention on Consular Relations
of 1963, and the respective optional protocols thereto, and the Convention on
the Prevention and Punishment of Crimes against Internationally Protected
Persons, including Diplomatic Agents, of 1973.

38. The two reports contained 29 new cases of violations and provided
additional information on previously reported cases. In addition, after
submitting document A/49/295/Add.2, the Secretary-General had received a note
from the Permanent Mission of the former Yugoslavia to the United Nations Office
in Geneva concerning an incident which had occurred on United Nations premises
in Geneva.

39. During the period August 1992 to September 1994, 14 States had become
parties to the Vienna Convention on Diplomatic Relations: Armenia, Azerbaijan,
Bosnia and Herzegovina, Croatia, Czech Republic, Georgia, Grenada,
Guinea-Bissau, Kazakhstan, Namibia, Republic of Moldova, Slovakia, Suriname and
the Former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, bringing the total number of States
parties to 173; 12 States had become parties to the Vienna Convention on
Consular Relations: Armenia, Azerbaijan, Bahrain, Croatia, Czech Republic,
Georgia, Grenada, Kazakhstan, Namibia, Republic of Moldova, Slovakia and Viet
Nam, bringing the total number to 151; 5 States had become parties to the
Convention on the Prevention of Crimes against Internationally Protected
Persons, including Diplomatic Agents: Antigua and Barbuda, Bosnia and
Herzegovina, Croatia, Czech Republic, and Slovakia, bringing the total number to
87.
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40. Those developments showed that States were increasingly aware of the need
to strengthen the principles and rules of international law governing diplomatic
and consular relations, thereby ensuring unimpeded diplomatic representation,
which was one of the essential aspects of international law.

41. The CHAIRMAN thanked the Office of the Legal Counsel for its diligent
efforts to implement the reporting procedures established by the General
Assembly.

42. Mr. MARTENS (Germany), speaking on behalf of the European Union and
Austria, said that the Union appreciated the efforts of the Office of the Legal
Counsel to implement the reporting system established by the General Assembly
and to transmit the reports received in a timely fashion. In that connection,
he noted that States must be given adequate time to carry out thorough
investigations of any incidents involving diplomatic and consular missions and
representatives. Accordingly, they should be encouraged to submit interim
reports in the case of investigations that were likely to take several months.

43. The number of reported attacks against diplomatic and consular missions and
personnel had decreased in the past two years: 68 cases had been reported in
1992, while only 11 and 15 had been reported for 1993 and 1994, respectively.
While that trend was laudable, the international community must continue to be
on the alert. Attacks of varying degrees of seriousness against diplomatic and
consular missions and personnel had continued. It was unfortunate that a
substantial number of the reported attacks had either occurred on the
territories of the European Union or other European countries or had been
carried out against European citizens. One of the most recent and tragic
incidents was the attack on 3 August 1994 against the French representative in
Algiers, which had resulted in the death of five French officials and serious
injury to another. Other recent incidents included two attacks against the
British Embassy in Tehran in January 1994, which had resulted in substantial
damage, and an explosion in front of the Israeli Embassy in London on
26 July 1994, which had caused significant damage and in which several people
had been injured.

44. Turkish representatives, embassies and consulates in several European
countries had been the target in a number of cases. Worthy of mention in that
connection were the incidents at the Turkish Consulate General in Munich and the
Turkish Consulate in Marseille, where a sizeable number of Turkish employees had
been taken hostage, without serious injuries, and the assassination on
4 July 1994 of the Counsellor of the Turkish Embassy in Athens.

45. The European Union and Austria condemned those deplorable criminal acts,
which had occurred in spite of the many measures taken by the host countries to
protect the personnel involved. According to the Secretary-General’s reports,
the authorities concerned had made every effort to investigate those incidents
and to prosecute those responsible for them.

46. The European Union and Austria vigorously condemned all attacks against
diplomatic or consular or missions personnel, for which there could be no
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justification, regardless of the policies of any particular State. Diplomatic
and consular posts had to be protected against all types of attack, including
vandalism and disturbance of the peace. In addition to their potentially
devastating effects on individuals, such acts might also adversely affect
international relations.

47. An adequate number of international instruments existed in the field of the
protection of diplomatic and consular representatives and missions. General
international law also provided principles and rules on that subject. It was to
be hoped that States that had not yet done so would become parties to the
relevant instruments. Even more importantly, States must comply fully with
their existing obligations, and efforts to strengthen States’ commitment in that
respect should continue. Indeed, it was essential that States should
scrupulously fulfil all their obligations, under general international law and
under the relevant international conventions, with regard to diplomatic and
consular relations.

48. Privileges and immunities were not granted for personal benefit but to
ensure the smooth and effective exercise of diplomatic and consular functions.
Sending States had the right to expect that their diplomatic and consular
representatives would be adequately protected and their privileges and
immunities strictly observed. At the same time, missions or representatives
must not abuse their privileges and immunities and must respect the laws of the
receiving State. The European Union would continue to cooperate on measures to
deal with such abuses, which tended to undermine public acceptance of diplomatic
privileges and immunities and could have serious consequences for international
relations. At the same time, it did not favour a general restriction of
diplomatic immunities. The Union remained committed to the use of all lawful
means to prevent crimes against diplomatic and consular representatives and
violations of their immunities and was prepared to help strengthen international
cooperation to that end.

49. Mr. HAMAI (Algeria) said that 14 years after its inclusion on the agenda of
the General Assembly, the question of effective measures to enhance the
protection of diplomatic and consular missions and representatives had,
unfortunately, lost none of its painful and, at times, tragic, relevance. The
Secretary-General’s report (A/49/295, Add.1 and 2) made it abundantly clear that
the issue merited further consideration.

50. His Government wished to reaffirm its emphatic, unequivocal condemnation of
all acts of violence against diplomatic and consular missions and
representatives and officials of international organizations, regardless of who
had committed them and where they had occurred. No considerations of any nature
whatsoever, whether political, philosophical or religious, could justify such
acts.

51. In addition to causing personal trauma and pain, such acts violated firmly
established rules and practices of international law, undermining friendly
relations between States and eroding the foundations on which diplomatic and
consular relations were based.

/...
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52. The Secretary-General’s report and news reports had made it clear that no
region in the world was free from violence against diplomatic and consular
missions and representatives. In the past two years, his own country had been
witness to two such events. One was an attack against French officials, which
had ended in tragedy. In that connection, he wished to invoke the memories of
the victims of that barbaric act and to reiterate to their families the
heartfelt sympathies of the Algerian authorities and people, whose tradition of
hospitality clearly distinguished them from the bloodthirsty and xenophobic
perpetrators of the act. In the second case, the two Arab diplomats involved
had been released owing to the rapid and forceful action of the Algerian
authorities.

53. Aware of its obligations under the Vienna Conventions, the Algerian
Government had immediately adopted a series of measures to enhance the
protection and security of diplomatic and consular missions and representatives
in Algeria. Following a meeting in August 1994 between the Doyen of the
diplomatic corps and regional doyens, the Minister for Foreign Affairs had
agreed to adopt measures to enhance the protection of diplomatic and consular
missions, in particular in the fields of diplomatic communication and transport.
Discussions had been held subsequently at the Ministry of the Interior regarding
ways to enhance security for diplomats and other foreigners residing in Algeria.

54. By adopting those measures, Algeria wished to demonstrate its commitment to
its responsibilities under international law and to enhance its reputation as a
hospitable and modern country, open to the world.

55. The persistence of acts of violence against diplomatic and consular
missions and representatives proved that they were not simply linked to a
particular set of circumstances. They were, instead, the direct consequence of
a more general and even more devastating phenomenon, international terrorism,
whose targets ranged from diplomatic personnel to simple citizens. No State
could consider itself safe from such violence. Thus, any measures taken to
protect diplomatic personnel should be viewed as part of the larger effort to
combat acts of terrorism.

56. The international community must act firmly and effectively to stop the
scourge of international terrorism. It must collectively denounce any
Government which, at times even using the cover of diplomatic privileges,
supported, encouraged, assisted or armed the perpetrators of terrorist acts.

57. Ms. MERCHANT (Norway), speaking on behalf of the five Nordic countries,
said that she welcomed the fact that the question under consideration was
reviewed regularly and that it encompassed the protection of diplomatic as well
as consular representatives and premises.

58. The need to protect diplomatic representatives had long been recognized,
and legal rules in that regard had been established by every known culture.
Indeed, such protection was a cornerstone of the system of international
cooperation: it served to maintain clear channels of communications between
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States, thereby ensuring the maintenance of international peace and security and
facilitating the normal conduct of business between countries. It was a matter
of course that representatives of States were also under a strict obligation to
respect the laws and rules of the host State.

59. The Nordic countries were alarmed at the continuing acts of violence and
harassment carried out against diplomatic and consular agents of foreign States
and their premises. Preventive measures were still needed to enhance the
security of such personnel and to ensure the unimpeded conduct of diplomatic
relations.

60. The Nordic countries wished to emphasize the need for close cooperation
between the sending and receiving States for the purpose of ensuring privileges
and immunities. They appealed to all States that had not yet done so to become
parties to the relevant international instruments. They wished also to draw
attention to the reporting procedures on violations of the protection of
diplomatic and consular premises and personnel, the guidelines for which had
been set out in the resolutions concerning the item under consideration. They
appreciated the Secretariat’s efforts to implement those resolutions.

61. The Nordic countries intended to prepare a draft resolution on agenda
item 135, which would be based on resolutions adopted in previous years. They
would welcome any suggestions with regard to the planned draft resolution and
hoped that the matter would be dealt with by consensus.

62. Mr. ENAYAT (Iran), speaking in exercise of the right of reply, said that
the representative of Germany, speaking on behalf of the European Union and
Austria, had referred to two attacks against the British Embassy in Tehran in
January 1994. No such incident had been reported by the British Mission in
Tehran. Thus, according to the information available to him, the allegation was
unfounded.

63. In paragraph 14 of its note verbale, reproduced in A/49/295, the United
Kingdom had referred to an incident which had taken place in February 1994 in
which demonstrators had gained entrance to a reception hosted by the Iranian
Embassy. That incident had taken place one month after the alleged incident
*referred to by the European Union. He wondered why the United Kingdom had
waited so long to provide information about that latter incident.

AGENDA ITEM 136: UNITED NATIONS DECADE OF INTERNATIONAL LAW

64. The CHAIRMAN said it was his understanding that the Committee wished to
elect Mr. Martens (Germany) Chairman of the Working Group on the United Nations
Decade of International Law. As he heard no objection, he declared Mr. Martens
to be the Chairman of the Working Group.

65. The newly elected Chairman would determine the schedule of meetings, in
consultation with the Bureau of the Sixth Committee and with the chairmen of the
other working groups.

The meeting rose at 12.15 p.m .


